
SOUTHERN NEVADA WATER AUTHORITY 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS  

REGULAR MEETING 
MAY 31, 2018  

MINUTES 
 

CALL TO ORDER 11:12 a.m., Board Chambers, Southern Nevada Water Authority,                         
100 City Parkway, Seventh Floor, Las Vegas, Nevada 
 

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT Marilyn Kirkpatrick, Chair 
Bob Coffin, Vice Chair  

    Peggy Leavitt  
    John Lee 
    John Marz (by telephone) 
    Steve Sisolak  
         
BOARD MEMBERS ABSENT  Jim Gibson 
 
STAFF PRESENT John Entsminger, Julie Wilcox, Dave Johnson, Greg Walch, Brian Thomas 
   
OTHERS PRESENT  

Unless otherwise indicated, all members present voted in the affirmative. 

COMMENTS BY THE GENERAL PUBLIC 
For complete comments, audio is available online at snwa.com 

There were no speakers.  

ITEM NO. 

1. For Possible Action: Approve agenda with the inclusion of tabled and/or reconsidered items, emergency 
items and/or deletion of items, and approve the minutes from the regular meetings of March 15, 2018, 
and April 19, 2018. 

FINAL ACTION:  A motion was made by Director Sisolak to approve the agenda for this meeting and to approve 
the minutes from the regular meetings of March 15, 2018, and April 19, 2018. The motion was 
approved. 

2. For Possible Action: Approve an increase of the Wholesale Delivery Charge to $313 per acre-foot for 
treated water and $238 per acre-foot for untreated water effective July 1, 2018, an additional increase of 
$10 per acre-foot for treated water and $6 per acre-foot for untreated water effective July 1, 2019, and 
annual adjustments of both rates thereafter in accordance with the Consumer Price Index.  

Director Sisolak asked if the proposed increase after 2019 was tied to a specific Consumer Price Index. John Entsminger, 
General Manager, said that the potential increase was tied to the All Urban Consumer Price Index -  Pacific Cities Class 
A, which indexes cities with populations of more than one million people. 

FINAL ACTION:  Vice Chair Coffin made a motion to approve staff’s recommendation. The motion was approved.  

3. For Possible Action: Conduct a Public Hearing on the Tentative Budget for the Southern Nevada Water 
Authority and subsequently adopt a Final Budget for Fiscal Year 2018/19.  

John Entsminger, General Manager, gave a summary presentation on the tentative budget for Fiscal Year 2018/19. A 
copy of his presentation is attached to these minutes. 

After the presentation, Chair Kirkpatrick opened the public hearing. As there were no speakers, she closed the public 
hearing. 

FINAL ACTION:  Director Sisolak made a motion to approve staff’s recommendation. The motion was approved. 

 



SOUTHERN NEVADA WATER AUTHORITY – MINUTES – MAY 31, 2018 – PAGE TWO 

CONSENT AGENDA 

4. For Possible Action: Approve an assistance agreement, in substantially the same form as that attached 
hereto, between the Bureau of Reclamation and the Authority to accept grant funding in the amount of 
$88,599 for Lake Mead drought modeling to inform future drinking water treatment needs, with the 
Authority providing up to $132,397 of in-kind contributions.  

5. For Possible Action: Approve and authorize the General Manager to execute the first amendment to the 
existing lease agreement between Molasky Center Sign Company, LLC, and the Authority to extend the 
lease term for two sign locations on the Molasky Corporate Center building through 2022, in the amount 
of $7,000 per month, and authorize an increase not to exceed 2 percent for each lease year.  

6. For Possible Action: Approve and authorize the General Manager to sign a fiscal partnership and 
sponsorship agreement between the Water Education Foundation and the Authority to support funding 
development for the Colorado River Traveling Exhibition and associated education programs.  

7. For Possible Action: Approve two resolutions authorizing the submission of two grant proposals to the 
Bureau of Reclamation’s WaterSMART: Water and Energy Efficiency Grant Program, requesting 
$300,000 and $1,000,000, respectively; if either proposal is accepted, the Authority’s matching 
contribution would be $3,000,000 or $10,000,000, respectively.  

8. For Possible Action: Approve and authorize the Chair to sign an interlocal agreement among the City of 
Henderson, the City of Las Vegas, the City of North Las Vegas, Clark County, the Clark County Regional 
Flood Control District, the Clark County Water Reclamation District and the Authority to establish 
funding allocations and the budget for Las Vegas Wash activities in Fiscal Year 2018/19 and to approve 
the Authority’s allocation of $293,818.  

9. For Possible Action: Approve and authorize the General Manager to sign an amendment to the existing 
agreement between CH2M HILL Engineers, Inc., and the Authority for miscellaneous civil, electrical, 
mechanical and control systems projects for an increase not to exceed $300,000 annually.  

10. For Possible Action: Approve the Southern Nevada Smart Community Vision document.  

FINAL ACTION:  Director Leavitt made a motion to approve staff’s recommendations. The motion was approved.  

BUSINESS AGENDA 

11. For Possible Action: Adopt the 2018 Las Vegas Wash Capital Improvements Plan.  

FINAL ACTION:  Director Leavitt made a motion to approve staff’s recommendation. The motion was approved.  

12. For Possible Action: Ratify the General Counsel’s intervention in Federal Energy Regulatory 
Commission Docket EL18-102-000 involving possible revisions to NV Energy’s transmission rates to 
reflect the recent change in the federal corporate income tax rate.  

FINAL ACTION:  Vice Chair Coffin made a motion to approve staff’s recommendation. The motion was approved.  

13. For Possible Action: Award a contract to provide on-call operation and maintenance support services to 
MMC, Inc., for the amount of $1,414,000, authorize a change order contingency amount not to exceed 
$86,000, authorize renewal for four additional one-year periods, and authorize the General Manager to 
sign the construction agreement.  

FINAL ACTION:  Director Leavitt made a motion to approve staff’s recommendation. The motion was approved.  

14. For Possible Action: Approve the Agreement Establishing Programmatic Funding for Colorado River 
Basin Weather Modification, in substantially the same form as that attached hereto, among California’s 
Six Agency Committee, Central Arizona Water Conservation District, Colorado Water Conservation 
Board, Utah Division of Water Resources, Wyoming Water Development Office, the New Mexico 
Interstate Stream Commission and the Authority for an amount not to exceed $4,000,000 over the next 
eight years.  

Vice Chair Coffin asked if staff anticipated any resistance from mid-west States to the partners’ weather modification 
efforts. Mr. Entsminger said that staff did not anticipate resistance as there was no scientific evidence linking any adverse 
weather patterns to cloud-seeding efforts. 

FINAL ACTION:  Vice Chair Coffin made a motion to approve staff’s recommendation. The motion was approved. 
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15. For Possible Action: Receive a conservation update; authorize conservation program rebate increases to 
1) the Authority’s Water Smart Landscapes Program for an amount not to exceed $3 per square foot for 
the first 10,000 square feet of turf removed and $1.50 per square foot thereafter, and an amount not to 
exceed $3 per square foot for up to 2,500 square feet for well users; and 2) the Authority’s Water Efficient 
Technologies program for amounts not to exceed $45 per 1,000 gallons of annual consumptive use 
reduction and $15 per 1,000 gallons of annual non-consumptive use reduction; authorize the General 
Manager to adjust rebates in the future not to exceed cumulative inflation beginning June 2018; and 
authorize the General Manager or his designee to execute any ministerial documents necessary to 
effectuate related transactions.  

Colby Pellegrino, Director of Water Resources, gave a presentation on the status of the Authority’s Water Smart Landscapes 
(WSL) and Water Efficient Technologies (WET) programs. A copy of her presentation is attached to these minutes. 

Chair Kirkpatrick asked if staff included schools, parks and municipal properties in its assessment of potential areas for turf 
removal. Ms. Pellegrino said that the 200 million square feet of turf that staff estimated could be converted to water smart 
landscaping did not include parks, schools or residential backyards. The WSL program targeted residential front yards and 
turf at commercial facilities. 

Director Sisolak suggested that staff contact commercial properties with estimates of the money the properties could save by 
converting to water smart landscaping. Ms. Pellegrino said that staff would contact the property owners. 

Mr. Entsminger said that the proposed modifications to the Authority’s conservation programs were to reinvigorate the 
program in the face of rising water consumption in Southern Nevada. He also said that staff will work with property managers 
and developers to encourage additional water conservation. 

Chair Kirkpatrick recommended that staff work with the municipalities and public works departments on development and 
use standards that would help the community to continue to develop in a sustainable, water smart manner. Director Lee and 
Vice Chair Coffin said that they would like their respective jurisdictions to also work with staff on potential water saving 
efforts. 

The Board discussed rebate limits for individual landscape conversion projects. Following the Board’s discussion,                    
Mr. Entsminger suggested that the Board approve the WSL turf conversion incentive increases as proposed while keeping 
the per project maximum annual rebate at $300,000. 

FINAL ACTION:  Director Leavitt made a motion to approve staff’s recommendations as proposed and increase 
conservation incentives for the WET and WSL programs but maintain a per project rebate limit 
of $300,000 for the WSL program. The motion was approved.  

16. For Information Only: Receive an update from staff on water resources including, but not limited to, 
drought conditions in the Colorado River Basin, the results of the implementation of the Authority’s 
Water Resource and Conservation Plan, activities on the Colorado River, the development of in-state 
water resources, and the status of construction activities near Lake Mead.  

Mr. Entsminger said that severe drought conditions continued to persist in the Colorado River Basin. The Authority’s 
construction actitivities on the Low Lake Level Pump Station were continuing on schedule, including a recent successful 
test of the high-lift pumps. 

NO ACTION REQUIRED 

Public Comment 
There were no speakers.  

Adjournment 
There being no further business to come before the Board, the meeting adjourned at 12:23 p.m.  

 
 

Copies of all original agenda items and minutes, including all attachments, are on file in the General Manager’s office at the 
 Las Vegas Valley Water District, 1001 South Valley View Boulevard, Las Vegas, Nevada. 
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